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GUIDANCE: The primary goal of the WAP is to lower the home energy costs of 

qualified households without negatively affecting the health and safety of the occupants. 

Justification for the cost of each IRM and how each IRM is necessary for the effective 

performance or preservation of an ECM must be documented in the client file.  Further, 

each ECM, including any associated ancillary items and installation costs, must have a 

calculated SIR of 1.0 or greater to be eligible for DOE funding. For each weatherized 

building, the cost of the total package of ECMs, added to the cost of all IRMs for the 

building, must have a calculated SIR of 1.0 or greater.  

 

After the first audit run, a package of measures may not have a qualifying SIR. It would 

be necessary to remove the combination of the ECM and its related IRM with the lowest 

SIR. If the IRM was deemed necessary for effective performance of the ECM, then both 

the ECM and the IRM must be removed in the attempt to meet the dwelling SIR. This 

process (removing the lowest ECM and its associated IRM) would continue until the 

package of measures (and each ECM) has a qualifying SIR. 

 

If one IRM is necessary to protect or enhance more than one ECM, (e.g. roof repair 

protecting attic insulation, sidewall insulation, and foundation insulation; and the Grantee 

plan designates roof repair as an incidental repair) then all of those ECMs together must 

be considered for removal until the SIR for the package of measures is 1.0 or greater. 

This process may result in deferral of the weatherization work until another funding 

source can be found to pay for the IRM(s). 

 

IRMs must be limited to those minor repairs necessary for effective performance or 

preservation of measures installed by the Subgrantee. WAP funds cannot be used to 

install IRMs deemed necessary to protect materials in the building before the WAP audit 

is performed.  

 

A cost limit for per unit IRMs must be included in the cost of the audits submitted for 

approval of a priority list. If a subsequent audit determines more extensive IRMs are 

needed in a building, a full computerized energy audit must be run on the building to 

justify additional IRM cost.  

 

Grantees that use priority lists must set cost limitations in their annual plan for 

IRM or perform a site specific audit to justify the cost of the incidental repairs. 

 

Any Grantee policy or procedure dealing with IRM that does not comply with this 

program notice, must be reviewed and revised as necessary to reflect the changes in 

this guidance.  If IRM costs are not limited, all previously approved priority lists 

must be amended.  Effective immediately, all Grantees should begin the process of 

implementing this guidance with their Project Officer with all necessary actions 

completed prior to the beginning of Program Year 2013, when full compliance will 

be required. 
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